MARAC STEERING COMMITTEE MEETING 
April 2009
STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS

ARLINE CUSTER MEMORIAL AWARD

I have no report of activity to submit for the Custer Committee. A call for entrants for the Custer and Finch awards will be prepared in June.

For those of you who have been following this, I have concerns about the guidelines for entry. I can elaborate on some of the problems, particularly with last year's entries, when we meet.

I know that the committee has the discretion to write the guidelines, but I would like to consult with you regarding the following changes. I have posted last year's guidelines below for your reference.

Here are my suggestions of what should be made explicit or changed:

Works written or compiled by MARAC members and archives are eligible for the award.  Awards will be given to the author.  An editor may submit up to two? entries for this award.

The work should be appropriate for its audience. It should have broad appeal to the general public and archival community.

The dates of eligibility for the Finch Award should be January 1, 2008‑June 30, 2009.  Next year the dates of eligibility will be July 1, 2009‑June 30, 2010.

I think that's it. Now that I've written everything out, it seems as if the issues are relatively straightforward. It shouldn't take long to discuss this. Meanwhile, thanks for your attention.  Looking forward to seeing everyone in Charleston.

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Beth Corrigan, Chair 

DEVELOPMENT

The Committee met at the Silver Spring meeting on Thursday November 6, 2008. Attending were Jim Gerencser, Amy Schindler, Becky Collier, Stasia Karel, Leslie Simon, and Marianne Kasica.  Leslie and Stasia had gone off the committee but attended to assist in the transition.   

The Committee will be meeting at the Charleston meeting on Thursday, April 16.  The first priority for the committee for the near term is to fill out the number of members so that we can appoint someone to replace Stasia as the vendor liaison as well as develop some new strategies for fundraising.  Stasia continues to help with the transition and has updated the vendor database and distributed it to several of us.  Jim Byers is acting as the vendor liaison for the Charleston meeting. 

Donations / Contributions:

As of this report the total contributions to the "35 for 35" campaign was $11028.65 from 245 contributors.  It is likely though that some contributions were not tracked and the results are not accurate.  

Investments:

See Treasurer’s Report. 

Respectfully submitted,

Marianne Kasica, chair  

DISTINGUISHED SERVICE AWARD

The Distinguished Service Committee carries out a fairly simple, but important, function in MARAC: It recognizes up to one person whose service to MARAC in particular and to the profession of archives in general has been exemplary over the course of a career. The committee this year consisted of Geof Huth (chair), Karl Niederer, Tom Frusciano, and Lauren Brown (who, as MARAC archivist, is a permanent member of the committee). 

The committee discussed the issue of whether the archivist should be permanently a voting member, and we agreed that the archivist could, in the future, be a non-voting ex officio member, so that the archivist’s knowledge of the history of the organization could continue to benefit the committee. We agreed that a committee of only three members would also have the benefit of never having a deadlocked vote. The committee also noted that the implementation of such a change would require a bylaws change.

In the committee’s central work, we made a call for nominations for elections, reviewed all the materials we received, and unanimously voted to give Jodi Koste the 2009 MARAC Distinguished Service Award. This award has not yet been announced publicly, and that will happen at the MARAC business meeting on Saturday, April 18, 2009.

My thanks, as chair, to all the members of this committee, who ensured the process was easy and effective.

Respectfully submitted,

Geof Huth, Chair

EDUCATION
Scholarships:

The winners of the spring 2009 conference scholarships are:

Cara Griggs – Marsha Trimble MARAC Meeting Scholarship ‐ $400

Erin Uhl -‐ MARAC Meeting Travel Assistance Awards ‐ $250

The Modern Archives Institute scholarship winner for winter 2009 was Sarah

Minegar.
 Offconference Workshops:
The off‐site workshop subcommittee is arranging with the Library of Virginia to host a half‐day workshop on EITHER understanding and providing service to

History Day teachers and students, OR digitization project management for a small shop. The first is tentatively set for early October, anticipating 20‐30 attendees from local heritage institutions. We think we can cover workshop expenses with an approximately $25 fee. Catherine O'Brion, the Virginia caucus rep, is our local arrangements host. Potential workshop presenters are being contacted. Our goal is to organize workshop and create template/protocols for future workshops. More details will be forthcoming.

Committee membership:
As of spring 2009, Kristen Turner and Kate Colligan have completed their service on the Education Committee and we thank them for their service. We are looking for two new members and I have contacted a few potential new committee members.

The web site will be updated to reflect the change in membership.
Respectfully submitted,

Brian Keough, Chair

FINDING AIDS AWARD

The committee received a respectable number of submissions (10) and has selected 4 collections for awards:

First place, Miller Award ($250.00):

Institution: Archives of American Art, Smithsonian Institution

Collection: Oscar Bluemner Papers

Second Place ($100.00):

Institution:Special Collections, Carrier Library, JMU Libraries & Educational Technologies, James Madison University

Collection: A Guide to the Shenandoah Valley Oral History Project, 2005‑2006

Third Place (tie, $75.00 each)

Institution: Rutgers University Libraries, Special Collections and University Archives

Collection: Inventory to the Papers of Harrison A. Williams, Jr.

Third Place (tie, $75.00 each)

Institution: Rutgers University Libraries, Special Collections and University Archives 

Collection: Inventory to the Lenox, Incorporated, Records, 1889‑2005: Introduction 

See you in Charleston! 
Respectfully submitted,

Mary Manning, Chair

MEMBERSHIP DEVELOPMENT

I am sorry that I am unable to attend the Spring Conference.  There are new travel restrictions imposed from our County Administration.  Unfortunately, many of my committee members have the same problem.  

The Membership Development Committee has had many discussions through email and the following are suggestions that we have been working on.

New Member Lists

Thanks to Jim Gerencser, I have been getting monthly updates of new members’ names addresses and interests. I have sent welcome letters to all new members. I have forwarded all new members’ names to the respective caucus reps, and committee chairs for the committees they expressed interest in.  This is the first time I have been able to do this, so thank you Jim!

Conference classes 

With the success at the Fall Conference in Silver Spring, of “Finding Your Way Around in MARAC”, we want to continue this. This class was well attended and many who spoke mentioned some issues that we would like to address to make this better for them.  This is where the ideas for this report came from.

We propose to have a class of this type in one of the first sessions at every conference. It can be run by members of my committee, and include any other committee people looking to recruit members. This will be for new members, of course old members will be welcome to add support and welcome the newbies. Discussions would include an overview of the committees, caucuses, mentoring, etc.  This could be run by our committee or other volunteers.

Make sure to include basic classes for newbies. These can be archiving, records management, resume writing, speaking, power point do’s and don’ts, internships, etc.

Conference Ribbons

At many of our conferences, we have had the ribbons that hang off the ID badges to show involvement, or new members.  The entire committee would like to see this continue, if nothing else, at least have ribbons for the new members, so they can be recognized and welcomed by everyone better.  We did not have these at Silver Spring.  Everyone said they thought someone else had them.  Who is responsible for getting ribbons, and will we be having more?
We have also considered having either ribbons, or color coded badges for either number of conferences attended, or years of membership.  Such as 5 years, 10 years, 15 years, etc.  Do we have records of how long people have been members?  I do not.
Newsletter / Web/ Forum

Add a space for a committee introduction and open slots. This can be an article in the MAA for Committee highlights and focus on one or more committee at a time. What they do, who is in charge. Even if there are no openings, just so the members can see what the committees are all about.

MemberClicks

We have been working with Susan on the MemberClicks, and are looking forward to being able to use it. The forums will be helpful as well, for committee openings, advice columns, etc.  We need to find a way for a receipt to be generated with the amount paid, and member’s name, but I believe that is being worked out.

Ribbons – At conferences we have had ribbons attached to name tags to signify the committee members, or new members etc.  We did not have that at the Spring City Conference.  Do we need to encourage that?  This may help the newbies be recognized and open conversations from others to them?

New Member Table at Lunch

We considered having a table for the new members to sit together at lunch, but all the committee members thought it would be a better idea to have everyone mix together.


Awards or recognition for number of years, or conferences attended? (People like to get noticed). Maybe just different color name tags for over 5 years, over 10 years, student, etc?

Membership List
The 2009 Membership List has been approved and everyone should have a copy now.

Brochure

I am still looking for a copy of the paper brochure that can be updated. No one seems to have it, and I only have five paper copies now. I may need to redo this.  If my committee develops this, who prints and distributes? Who needs paper copies?
Respectfully submitted,

Ellie Kidd, Chair

NATIONAL COALITION FOR HISTORY (NCH)

The National Coalition for History (NCH) is a nonprofit educational organization that provides leadership in history related advocacy; it serves as the profession’s national voice in the promotion of history and archives, and acts as a clearinghouse of news and information of interest to history related professionals. The website is http://historycoalition.org/.  MARAC supports NCH by its annual membership contributions and is currently serving a two-year turn as a member on the 15-member policy board.

There was a NCH Policy Board meeting on March 27, 2009 at the annual meeting of the Organization of American Historians in Seattle. Unfortunately no one from MARAC was unable to attend and I have not been able to obtain information about the meeting from Lee White. As a result, at this time I have nothing to report on the activities of NCH.  

Respectfully submitted, 

Mitch Toda, Chair

NOMINATIONS & ELECTIONS
The Nominations and Elections Committee—consisting of Geof Huth (Chair), Dan Santamaria, Diana Shenk, Cheryl Stadel-Bevans, and Kate Theimer—nominated a full slate of candidates and carried out the election in accordance with MARAC’s bylaws. We received enormous help from the technical end from the MARAC Technical Webmaster, Christine DiBella. The MARAC Secretary, Sharmila Bhatia, delivered the official notices of the election results to all candidates who ran for office. 

The process of completing a slate was difficult for some races, particularly vice-chair, and our committee began the process early. Especially in years where the chair and vice-chair are running, it will be important to ensure that nominations are developed early, so that alternates can be found if necessary.

This election, as those in the recent past, was primarily electronic. Only a few score of paper ballots were mailed to those members of MARAC who had not provided email addresses or who had opted out of any SurveyMonkey surveys. (SurveyMonkey is the current tool we use to run the election, and if anyone using a certain email address opts out of a SurveyMonkey survey of any kind then the system will not allow us to send a link to the survey, AKA “ballot,” to anyone using that email address.

In general, voting was carried out without problems. However, a few problems did appear. One paper ballot arrived torn in half, so that only some of the votes could be read. We, however, counted those votes that remained on the half ballot we received. With the electronic ballot, one strange event occurred: Some members did not receive an emailed notice of election along with their unique URL to a ballot—because we had no email for them, because they were not still members, or because they had not found the message in their spam folders. In such cases, caucus chairs occasionally forwarded their own unique URLs to these people, which either didn’t work (because the caucus chair had already voted) or which worked (but only because the caucus chair had not yet voted, which made it so that the caucus chair could not vote). We had to review each of these cases carefully to ensure no-one received the opportunity to vote twice, and we are certain that that did not happen. 

In total 396 members voted, or a little over one third of the membership. The voting, as is historically common in MARAC elections, was generally quite close, especially for chair and vice-chair. 

Future nominations and elections committees may use a system in place of SurveyMonkey. Regardless of the system chosen, the committee should endeavor to explain the process of electronic voting as carefully as possible to protect against possible duplicate votes, and to ensure as high a rate of involvement by members as possible. To increase voter participation, our committee sent out multiple reminders about voting and sent ballots to any members who joined MARAC during the period of the election. We hewed exactly to the processes and timelines required in the bylaws, but we also did whatever we could to increase the chances that a member would vote.

Let me say that the members of this committee were better than a chair could ask for: imaginative, dedicated, hard-working. These are the kinds of people that make this organization run and run well. My personal thanks to them.

Finally, a personal question from me: Traditionally in MARAC, and other archives organizations I belong to, we never announce the vote tallies in elections. I understand the concern about people feeling unhappy about the number of votes they received, but I personally think a more open process, announced beforehand to anyone running for office, would be more appropriate. I believe it better to announce the actually tallies along with the winners.

The results of MARAC’s 2009 election follow:

MARAC Election Results 2009

Winners are in bold with an asterisk at the winning number of votes

	Chair

	Danna Bell-Russel*
	
	  

	John LeGloahec
	
	

	Write in: Susan McElrath, James Cassedy, Jennie Levine, Bob Golon, Cindy Bendroth


	Vice-Chair

	Laura Drake Davis
	
	

	Mary K. Mannix*
	
	  

	          Write in: Geof Huth, David Shoff
	
	


	Members at Large (Top Four Win Seats)

	Jennie A. Levine*
	
	  

	Dan Linke*
	
	  

	Joanne M. McKinley
	
	

	Nancy J. Melley
	
	

	Valerie A. Metzler*
	
	  

	L. Eileen Parris
	
	

	Jordon Steele
	
	

	Charlotte Sturm*
	
	  

	          Write in: Sean Curry, Linda Ries, Geof Huth, Kathleen Jordan
	  


	Arline Custer Award Committee (Top Two Win Seats)

	Erin Corley*
	
	
	

	Evan Echols
	
	
	

	Jean Green
	
	
	

	Michele Tourney*
	
	
	


	Distinguished Service Award Committee (Top Two Win Seats)

	Jim Cassedy*
	
	  

	Beth Harris
	
	

	Pamela Whitenack
	
	

	Peter Wosh*
	
	  


	Nominations and Election Committee (Top Three Win Seats)

	Debra Basham*
	
	   

	Ed Galloway*
	
	   

	Jaime L. Margalotti
	
	

	Lisha Penn
	
	

	Caryn Radick
	
	

	Amy Schindler (Highest vote getter, thus designated chair)*
	  

	          Write in: Lizard People
	


Respectfully submitted,

Geof Huth, Chair

OUTREACH:
There is little to report regarding Outreach this quarter.  Most of the Chair’s effort has been devoted to Web Committee activities.

As my two-year term as member-at-large is ending, Committee member David Rose has agreed to take over the reins of the Outreach Committee, while I have asked Susan McElrath to keep me on as Web Site Coordinator, perhaps leading to a separate Web Committee.

Respectfully submitted,

Edward Galvin

WEB SITE:

At the Winter Steering Committee meeting I volunteered to do a wholesale review of the web site to ensure that Committee sites were up to date and other pages offered current data.  Almost everything is changed that needs to be and I want to thank the Committee chairs for their support in getting information to the webmasters.

I also want to remind Committee chairs to send any updates regarding Committee memberships to me at elgalvin@syr.edu after the Spring meeting.  I will get any changes to the webmasters.

The major portion of this report will address MemberClicks (MC) and the MARAC web site.

Christine DiBella, MARAC Technical Webmaster, and I held a conference call with Melissa Craddock of MC on Tuesday, April 14.  This was at the request of MC to go over the three documents MARAC provided on February 12 (Navigation Specs, Content Specs and Web Site Creation Strategy).

Up front I want to say that I have some concerns.  Melissa confused MARAC with MAC, didn’t have our web address at hand, and didn’t appear to have looked at our site before today – at least not recently.  We had also provided MC with a copy of our entire web site which was downloaded to a viewable site.  Melissa hadn’t seen that either and asked if we have ever provided a copy of our site.  I think this bears watching.  I do not have enough information at this point to know if this is a MC issue or a Melissa issue.

Nevertheless I think we had a good conversation and Christine and I have a better idea of what’s going on.
TEMPLATE: 
As part of our contract with MC they will provide MARAC with a new header and footer as a template for our web site.  We will continue to be responsible for all content in-between.  The header/footer are ‘includes’ and we will not have the option of editing them ourselves.  If we need to make a change MC will have to do it and there will be a charge (Sorry – I didn’t catch that cost, but it shouldn’t be substantial.)  We asked about the navigation bar/drop down menu that we currently have in our header.  Melissa said that that should not be included in the header, but rather below it and that it would be considered part of the content section that we would update.

She suggested that we go with a slightly larger font (12-14) because a good number of our members are over 50 (me included thank you!).  We had said that our membership ranges from 22 to 70 in age.  

Melissa also mentioned an extra option if we are interested.  In addition to MC designing the header and footer, for an additional $300 they would design the main home page and one interior page for us.  Those would become templates that Christine and Matt would follow.  If MARAC is happy with the look of the center section of the home page now, we might not want to go this route, although the one-time cost is not a lot.

HOSTING:
We have two options regarding hosting our site.

1. We can keep our current domain at the University of Maryland (www.lib.umd.edu/MARAC) and link to MC for the membership component of the site which has to be at MC because it is their database.  As a side note MARAC has talked about purchasing our own domain in the past and not relying on UMD and this may be the time to make that decision one way or the other.

2. We can purchase a domain and let MC host it.  There is no MC cost for this service although MARAC would have to purchase a domain and register it through whatever domain we pick.  We asked about any size limitations that would lead to extra costs, but Melissa said that unless the site were very large it should be fine.  Our site looks to be about 69 MG.  What drives up the cost is video which we don’t have.  If this is chosen as the option, our webmasters will sign in to a MC site where they can edit/update pages.  MC will provide training to MARAC’s webmasters on how to do this.

We would need to decide on our domain name at some point.  (MAC uses www.midwestarchives.org).  

LOGO:
MARAC also contracted with MC for $250 to provide us with a vector version of our logo in EPS format.  This will be very high resolution and can be used for anything we need it for.  We will need to archive it when we get it.  We told Melissa that archiving is something we can do!

NEXT STEPS:
We have contacted the MAC webmaster to see how they handle their MC web site, but he is out until April 20.  Hopefully we’ll have more information in another week or so.

MC will work up some composites for the template and logo; send them to us for review and any revision.  Once MARAC is happy with them we will approve them and MC will develop the template.  Once we have that the webmasters can start moving in our content.

The process of design and development usually takes 6 to 8 weeks.  Melissa will follow up our conference call with a more detailed time line.

Respectfully submitted,

Edward Galvin

PUBLICATIONS:
The Publications Committee is pleased to welcome Ilhan Citak from Lehigh University as its Advertising Editor. Ilhan is attending the Charleston conference, so please welcome him! Torey King, whose term expires at the end of the conference, has decided not to renew her membership on the Committee since she is rarely able to attend conferences.   

Several months ago, I received a long list of people who over the years had expressed interest in the Publications Committee. The problem with this list is that it doesn’t indicate when that interest was noted, so it is not as helpful as I had hoped. Ellie Kidd has sent two names from recent membership and renewal forms.

We have no updates at this time on the status of the TLIPs (Technical Leaflets in Progress).  Perhaps we will have some information by Steering Committee time.

MID-ATLANTIC ARCHIVIST 

The spring 2009 issue of the MAA marks its first venture into the electronic format. So far, there have been no complaints expressed to Michael; there have been many compliments. My hard copy arrived about two weeks after the electronic copy arrived. I do not know how many hard copies were mailed, and would like that number, if available. If you have any comments or issues, please let me know at the Steering Committee meeting.  

Deadline for the upcoming MAA is May 15.

PUBLICATIONS SALES REPORT

There were no publications sales this quarter, saving our Treasurer the hassles of having to send checks such as “no dollars and 15 cents” to the Treasurer of the Commonwealth of Virginia.  You’re welcome!
AND . . . AS ALWAYS . . . WE ARE LOOKING FOR PEOPLE TO WRITE TECHNICAL LEAFLETS.


Respectfully submitted,

Linda Angle Miller, Chair                                                                     
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